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March 10, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a motion to develop a regional water supply plan to address long-term water supply and water resource management issues for King County.
As you know, I have been a strong advocate for such a plan for several years.  I specifically called for such a plan over five years ago, in order to address our obligations under the Growth Management Act, and the water needs for fish as required to meet the requirements of the Endangered Species Act.  The King County Council has endorsed development of such a plan in the County’s Comprehensive Plan since 2000.  The Legislature authorized a regional water supply plan in 1997, for the purpose of integrating reclaimed water into water supply planning.  Having a countywide regional water supply plan for King County is not a new or novel idea.
I believe that now is the time to start a process for a comprehensive long-term strategy to address all our water supply needs into the future.  As we see current dry conditions outside today, and as we hear more about the potential long-term implications to our water resources from global warming, it seems imperative to me that we stop avoiding the complexities and difficulties inherent in water discussions, and simply get on with the job.

We must be prudent and deliberate in planning for our water for the future.  We must protect our people and our economy from water shortages by knowing our need, our suppliers, and delivery systems.  We must be good stewards of our county’s natural resources, including water.  This is our regional role.
Although King County’s call for a countywide water plan is not new, we have moved further toward our objective this time because of the leadership of the Cascade Water Alliance (Cascade), a consortium of eight cities and water districts in King County (including the cities of Bellevue, Redmond, Kirkland, Issaquah, and Tukwila, and the Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, the Skyway Water and Sewer District, and the Covington Water District).  Cascade initiated discussions with King County nearly a year ago on a planning process that led to my signing an agreement with Cascade on February 8, 2005 in which we both support initiation of a countywide planning process by March 31 of this year, and completion of a water supply plan by December 31, 2007.  Building on this model with Cascade, we hope shortly to have signed a similar agreement with the City of Auburn, and are discussing agreements with others.  This is real progress toward a regional vision.
There are other circumstances that compel moving forward with a regional water planning process now.  Within a few months, each of our watersheds will be completing a comprehensive conservation plan for salmon recovery, through a long and productive collaboration of all local governments in King County.  The successful regional implementation of these plans will only be assured if we address limitations on salmon recovery where they have been caused by inadequate stream flows.  In addition, planning for the Brightwater regional wastewater treatment plant is nearing completion, and we must integrate use of the drought-proof supplies of reclaimed water from that plant (and other King County facilities) into our overall water supply strategy.
The planning process that I am proposing is based on the process provided for in statute for development of Coordinated Water Supply Plans under chapter 70.116 RCW, and would include evaluation of alternatives as part of State Environmental Policy Act compliance.  It would start with creation of a broad-based planning committee by the end of April.  This committee would develop recommendations for scope, schedule, and budget for the planning process.  Based on its work, I would forward recommendations on those topics to the Council by June 30 of this year.  The proposed legislation is expected to be a three year effort.  The costs for this year are expected to be accommodated within the 2005 budget.  By signing the memorandum of understanding (MOU) with Cascade, we did not commit to a specific product or budget, and reserved to the Council its authorities, including budgetary.  By June 30, we hope to have a much better sense of the subsequent cost of the project, as well as sources identified to pay for it, and will be able to provide a more detailed proposal to you at that time.
It is time to begin.  My hope is that with this motion, we will initiate a planning process that is broad in scope, inclusive in its participants, and looks creatively at the alternatives to meet our needs far into the future.  Once we have done that, we can make the wisest possible decisions for committing our region’s resources, and assure a water heritage for future generations.  I recommend that the Council approve this motion.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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